

VISION BENEFIT BOOKLET

For

State of Indiana

Vision Plan

Effective 1/1/2025

Administered By



Si usted necesita ayuda en español para entender este documento, puede solicitarla gratuitamente llamando a Servicios al Cliente al número que se encuentra en su tarjeta de identificación.

If you need assistance in Spanish to understand this document, you may request it for free by calling Customer Service at the number on your identification card.

Effective 1-1-2025



The Plan settles claims based upon varying methodologies, which may be less than the Provider's billed charge. Please see the provision "Obtaining Services/Claim Payment" in the Claims Payment section of this Benefit Booklet for more details.

BLUE VIEW VISION SELECT Customer Service 1-877-254-9443

Please Direct Appeals To:
Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield
Blue View Vision
PO Box 9304
Minneapolis, MN 55440-9304
(877) 254-9443

Administered by:
Anthem,
an Independent Licensee of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association.

Important: This is <u>not</u> an insured benefit plan. The benefits described in this Benefit Booklet or any rider or amendments hereto are funded by the Employer who is responsible for their payment. The Administrator provides administrative claims payment services only and does not assume any financial risk or obligation with respect to claims.

BENEFIT BOOKLET

This Benefit Booklet provides you with a description of your benefits while you are enrolled under the vision plan (the "Plan") offered by your Employer. You should read this booklet carefully to familiarize yourself with the Plan's main provisions and keep it handy for reference. A thorough understanding of your coverage will enable you to use your benefits wisely. If you have any questions about the benefits as presented in this Benefit Booklet, please contact your Employer's Group Vision Plan Administrator or call the Claims Administrator's Customer Service Department.

The Plan provides the benefits described in this Benefit Booklet only for eligible Members. The vision services are subject to the limitations, and exclusions, Copayments, Deductible and Coinsurance requirements specified in this Benefit Booklet. Any group vision plan or certificate which you received previously will be replaced by this Plan.

Anthem has been designated by your Employer to provide administrative services for the Employer's Group Vision Plan, such as claims processing and other services, and to arrange for a network of vision care *providers* whose services are covered by the Plan.

Important: This is <u>not</u> an insured benefit Plan. The benefits described in this Benefit Booklet or any rider or amendments attached hereto are funded by the Employer who is responsible for their payment. Anthem provides administrative claims payment services only and does not assume any financial risk or obligation with respect to claims.

Anthem is an independent corporation operating under a license from the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association, permitting Anthem to use the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Service Marks in portions of the State of Indiana. Anthem has entered into a contract with the Employer on its own behalf and not as the agent of the Association.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS | |
|------------------------------------|----|
| DEFINITIONS | 5 |
| ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT | 8 |
| TERMINATION AND CONTINUATION | 12 |
| HOW TO OBTAIN COVERED SERVICES | 16 |
| COVERED SERVICES | 17 |
| EXCLUSIONS | 20 |
| CLAIMS PAYMENT | 21 |
| CLAIM FORMS | 22 |
| GENERAL PROVISIONS | 23 |
| YOUR RIGHT TO APPEAL | 26 |
| IT'S IMPORTANT WE TREAT YOU FAIRLY | 29 |
| GET HELP IN YOUR LANGUAGE | 30 |

SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS

The Schedule of Benefits is a summary of the amount of benefits available when you receive Covered Services from a Provider. Please refer to the "Covered Services" section for a more complete explanation of the specific vision services covered by the Plan. All Covered Services are subject to the conditions, exclusions, limitations, terms and provisions of the Benefit Booklet including any attachments or riders.

Nothing contained in this Benefit Booklet restricts or interferes with your right to select the Vision Care Provider of your choice, but your benefits are reduced when you use an Out-of-Network Provider.

DEPENDENT AGE LIMIT

To the end of the month in which the child attains age 26. For additional Dependent information such as disabled dependent eligibility, see Eligibility and enrollment section of this booklet.

| COVERED SERVICES | COPAYMENTS/MAXIMUMS | | | |
|---|--|---|--|--|
| | Network Providers | Out-of-Network Providers | | |
| Exam | | | | |
| Limited to one exam per Member every | \$10 Copayment | Reimbursed Up To \$35 | | |
| calendar year | | | | |
| Prescription Lenses Limited to one set of lenses per Member every calendar year | | | | |
| Basic Lenses (Pair) | | | | |
| Single Vision Lenses | \$25 Copayment | Reimbursed Up To \$25 | | |
| Bifocal Lenses | \$25 Copayment | Reimbursed Up To \$40 | | |
| Trifocal Lenses | \$25 Copayment | Reimbursed Up To \$55 | | |
| Lens Options Lens option copayments are in addition to the basic lens copayment. Standard Polycarbonate Tint UV Coating Standard Scratch-Resistant Coating Progressive - Standard Progressive - Premium Tier 1 Progressive - Premium Tier 2 Progressive - Premium Tier 3 Progressive - Premium Tier 4 Anti-Reflective - Standard Anti-Reflective - Premium Tier 1 Anti-Reflective - Premium Tier 3 Anti-Reflective - Premium Tier 3 Anti-Reflective - Premium Tier 3 Other Add-Ons (i.e., high index lenses, | \$20 Copayment \$15 Copayment \$15 Copayment \$15 Copayment \$65 Copayment \$85 Copayment \$95 Copayment \$110 Copayment \$175 Copayment \$45 Copayment \$57 Copayment \$68 Copayment \$85 Copayment | Not Covered Not Covered Not Covered Not Covered Reimbursed Up To \$40 Not Covered Not Covered Not Covered Not Covered Not Covered | | |
| anti-fog coating) Frames | \$150 Allowance, then | | | |
| Limited to one set of frames per Member | 20% discount on | Reimbursed Up To \$35 | | |
| every two calendar years | remaining balance | · · · | | |

| | COPAYMENTS/MAXIMUMS | | |
|--|---|-----------------------------|--|
| COVERED SERVICES | Network Providers | Out-of-Network Providers | |
| Contact Lens Fit and Follow-up | | | |
| Standard | \$40 Copayment | Reimbursed Up To \$35 | |
| Premium | 10% off Retail | Reimbursed Up To \$35 | |
| Prescription Contact Lenses (traditional or disposable) | | | |
| Elective Conventional Contact Lenses (Available once every calendar year) | \$150 Allowance, then 15% discount on remaining balance | Reimbursed Up To \$95 | |
| Elective Disposable Lenses (Available once every calendar year) | \$150 Allowance (no additional discount) | Reimbursed Up To \$95 | |
| Non-Elective Contact Lenses (Available once every calendar year) | Covered in Full | Reimbursed Up To \$165 | |
| Low Vision Benefits | \$0 Copayment, | \$0 Copayment, | |
| Low Vision Benefits are subject to a lifetime | subject to the lifetime | subject to the lifetime | |
| maximum of \$1,000 per Member. | maximum | maximum | |

DEFINITIONS

This section defines terms that have special meanings. If a word or phrase has a special meaning or is a title, it will be capitalized. The word or phrase is defined in this section or at the place in the text where it is used.

Actively at Work - Present and capable of carrying out the normal assigned job duties of the Employer. Subscribers who are absent from work due to a health-related disability, maternity leave or regularly scheduled vacation will be considered Actively At Work.

Additional Savings Program – A discount program included in the vision benefit program. It can be used with certain non-covered services and plan overages. The discount plan is subject to change at any time.

Administrative Services Agreement – The agreement between the Claims Administrator and the Employer regarding the administration of certain elements of the health care benefits of the Employer's Group Vision Plan. This Benefit Booklet in conjunction with the Administrative Services Agreement, the application, if any, any amendment or rider, Your Identification Card and Your application for enrollment constitutes the entire Plan. If there is any conflict between either this Benefit Booklet or the Administrative Services Agreement and any amendment or rider, the amendment or rider shall control. If there is any conflict between this Benefit Booklet and the Administrative Services Agreement, the Administrative Services Agreement shall control.

Benefit Booklet – This summary of the terms of your vision benefits.

Calendar Year. The period of time that benefits are tracked. The Member must wait until the calendar year interval of which they can receive Covered Services as listed in the Schedule of Benefits.

Claims Administrator – An organization or entity that the Employer contracts with to provide administrative and claims payment services under the Plan. The Claims Administrator is Anthem. The Claims Administrator provides administrative claims payment services only and does not assume any financial risk or obligation with respect to claims.

Coinsurance - Your share of the cost for Covered Services, which is a percent of the Maximum Allowed Amount. You normally pay Coinsurance after You meet your Deductible. For example, if Your Plan lists 20% Coinsurance on office visits, and the Maximum Allowed Amount is \$100, Your Coinsurance would be \$20 after You meet the Deductible. The Plan would then cover the rest of the Maximum Allowed Amount. Your Coinsurance will not be reduced by any refunds, rebates, or any other form of negotiated post-payment adjustments

Copayment - A specific dollar amount for Covered Services indicated in the Schedule of Benefits for which you are responsible.

Covered Services - Services and supplies or treatment as described in the Benefit Booklet which are performed, prescribed, directed or authorized by a Provider. A Covered Service is incurred on the date the service, supply or treatment was provided to you.

To be a Covered Service the service, supply or treatment must be:

- Within the scope of the license of the Provider performing the service;
- Rendered while coverage under the Plan is in force;
- Within the Maximum Allowed Amount;
- Not specifically excluded or limited by the Benefit Booklet;

Specifically included as a benefit within the Benefit Booklet.

Dependent - A Subscriber's spouse and dependent children who have met the Plan's eligibility requirements and have not reached the age limit shown in the "**Schedule of Benefits**."

Effective Date - The date when your coverage begins under the Plan. A Dependent's coverage begins on the Effective Date of the sponsoring Subscriber.

Elective Contact Lenses – All prescription contact lenses that are cosmetic in nature or Non-elective Contact Lenses.

Eligible Person - A person who satisfies the Employer's eligibility requirements and is entitled to apply to be a Subscriber.

Employer - An Employer who has allowed its employees to participate in the Plan by acting as the Plan Sponsor or adopting the Plan as a participating Employer by executing a formal document that so provides.

Enrollment Date - The first day of coverage or, if there is a waiting period, the first day of the waiting period (typically the date employment begins).

Family Coverage - Coverage for the Subscriber and eligible Dependents.

Fees – The periodic charges which are required to be paid by you and/or the Employer to maintain benefits under the Plan.

Identification Card - A card issued by the Plan that bears the Member's name, identifies the membership by number, and may contain information about your coverage. It is important to carry this card with you.

Late Enrollee – An Eligible Person whose enrollment did not occur on the earliest date that coverage can become effective under the Plan, and who did not qualify for Special Enrollment.

Lenses – Materials prescribed for the visual welfare of the patient. Materials would include single vision, bifocal, trifocal or other more complex lenses.

Low Vision – Any severe visual problem that is not substantially correctable with regular Lenses, including single Lenses, bifocal Lenses, and trifocal Lenses.

Maximum Allowed Amount - The maximum amount allowed for Covered Services you receive based on the fee schedule. The Maximum Allowed Amount is subject to any Copayments, limitations or Exclusions listed in this Benefit Booklet.

For a Network Provider, the Maximum Allowed Amount is equal to the amount that constitutes payment in full under the Network Provider's participation agreement for this product. If a Network Provider accepts as full payment an amount less than the negotiated rate under the participation agreement, the lesser amount will be the Maximum Allowed Amount.

For an Out-of-Network Provider who is a physician or other non-facility Provider, even if the Provider has a participation agreement with the Claims Administrator for another product, the Maximum Allowed Amount is the lesser of the actual charge or the standard rate under the participation agreement used

with Network Providers for this Product.

The Maximum Allowed Amount is reduced by any penalties for which a Provider is responsible as a result of its agreement with the Claims Administrator.

Member - A Subscriber or Dependent who has satisfied the eligibility conditions; applied for coverage; been approved by the Plan; and for whom Fees have been paid. Members are sometimes called "you" and "your."

Network Provider - A Provider who has entered into a contractual agreement or is otherwise engaged by the Claims Administrator to provide Covered Services and certain administration functions for the Network associated with this Benefit Booklet. A Network Provider for one plan may not be a Network Provider for another.

Non-elective Contact Lenses – Contact lenses which are provided for reasons that are not cosmetic in nature. Non-elective Contact Lenses are Covered Services when the following conditions have been identified or diagnosed:

- Extreme visual acuity or other functional problems that cannot be corrected by spectacle lenses; or
- Keratoconus unusual cone-shaped thinning of the cornea of the eye which usually occurs before the age of 20 years; or
- High Ametropia unusually high levels of near sightedness, far sightedness, or astigmatism are identified; or
- Anisometropia when one eye requires a much different prescription that the other eye.

Out-of-Network Provider - A Provider who has not entered into a contractual agreement with the Claims Administrator for the Network associated with this Benefit Booklet.

Open Enrollment – A period of enrollment designated by the Plan in which Eligible Persons or their Dependents can enroll without penalty after the initial enrollment; see the "Eligibility and Enrollment" section for more information.

Plan - The group vision benefit plan provided by the Employer and described in this Benefit Booklet.

Provider - A duly licensed person or facility that provides services within the scope of an applicable license and is a person or facility that the Plan approves. This includes any Provider rendering services that are required by applicable state law to be covered when rendered by such Provider.

Subscriber - An employee or member of the Employer who is eligible to receive benefits under the Plan.

ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT

- All active, full-time employees and their eligible "dependents" are eligible to participate. For the purpose of benefits eligibility, full-time employees are defined as active employees whose regular work schedule is at least 37 1/2 hours per week.
- All appointed or elected officials and their eligible "dependents".
- Employees eligible under the Short and Long Term Disability Program remain eligible during the period of disability.
 - (1) "Dependent" means:
 - (a) Spouse of an employee;
 - (b) Any children, step-children, foster children, legally adopted children of the employee or spouse, or children who reside in the employee's home:
 - i) for whom the employee or spouse has been:
 - (I) appointed legal guardian or
 - (II) awarded legal custody

by a court, or

ii.) in an I.C. 31-19-7-1 approved placement for purposes of adoption, under the age of twenty-six (26).

In the event a child:

- i.) was defined as a "dependent", prior to age 19, and
- ii.) meets the following disability criteria, prior to age 19:
- (I) is incapable of self-sustaining employment by reason of mental or physical disability,
- (II) resides with the employee at least six (6) months of the year, and
- (III) receives 50% of his or her financial support from the parent

such child's eligibility for coverage shall continue if satisfactory evidence of such disability and dependency is received by Contractor in accordance with Contractor's disabled dependent certification and recertification procedures. Eligibility for coverage of the "Dependent" will continue until the employee discontinues his coverage or the disability no longer exists. A Dependent child of the employee who attained age 19 while covered under another Health Care policy and met the disability criteria specified above, is an eligible Dependent for enrollment so long as no break in Coverage longer than sixty-three (63) days has occurred immediately prior to enrollment. Proof of disability and prior coverage will be required. The plan requires periodic_documentation from a physician after the child's attainment of the limiting age.

- A group health coverage program that is equal to that offered active employees shall be provided by the State for each "Retired Legislator", dependent or spouse as defined and pursuant to the conditions set forth in IC 5-10-8.
- "Retirees" meeting the following criteria will continue to be eligible until they become eligible for Medicare:
 - (a) Must have reached age fifty-five (55) upon retirement but who is not eligible for Medicare;
 - (b) Must have completed twenty (20) years of public service, ten (10) years of which must be continuous State service immediately preceding retirement;
 - (c) Must have fifteen (15) years of participation in a retirement fund.
- "Retirees" meeting the following criteria will continue to be eligible until they become eligible for Medicare:

- (a)Must retire after December 31, 2006;
 (b)Must have reached age fifty-five (55) upon retirement but who is not eligible for Medicare;
 (c)Must have completed fifteen (15) years of public service, ten (10) years of which must be continuous State service immediately preceding retirement.

- "Retirees" meeting the following criteria will continue to be eligible until they become eligible for Medicare:
 - (a) Must have been employed as a teacher in a State institution under IC 11-10-5, IC 12-24-3, IC 16-33-3, or IC 16-33-4;
 - (b) Must have reached age fifty-five (55) upon retirement but who is not eligible for Medicare;
 - (c) Must have fifteen (15) years of service credit as a participant in the retirement fund of which the employee is a member on or before the employee's retirement date; or must have completed ten (10) years of service credit as a participant in the retirement fund of which the employee is a member immediately before the employee's retirement;
- A group health coverage program that is equal to that offered active employees shall be provided by the State for each "Retired Judge" who meets the following:
 - (a) Retirement date is after June 30, 1990;
 - (b) Will have reached the age of sixty-two (62) on or before retirement date;
 - (c) Is not eligible for Medicare coverage as prescribed by 42 U.S.C. 1395 et seq.;
 - (d) Who has at least eight (8) years of service credit as a participant in the Judge's retirement fund, with at least eight (8) years of service credit completed immediately preceding the Judge's retirement.
- A group health coverage program that is equal to that offered active employees shall be provided by the State for each "Retired Prosecuting Attorney" who meets the following:
 - (a) Who is a retired participant under the Prosecuting Attorney's Retirement fund;
 - (b) Whose retirement date is after January 1, 1990;
 - (c) Who is at least sixty-two (62) years of age;
 - (d) Who is not eligible for Medicare coverage as prescribed by 42 U.S.C. 1395 et seq.; and
 - (e) Who has at least ten (10) years of service credit as a participant in the Prosecuting Attorneys retirement fund, with at least ten (10) years of service credit completed immediately preceding the participant's retirement.
- Retirees eligible under subsections 6 10 must file a written request for the coverage within ninety (90) days after retirement. At that time, the retiree may elect to have the retiree's spouse covered. The spouse's subsequent eligibility to continue insurance under the surviving spouse's eligibility end on the earliest of the following:
 - (a) Twenty-four (24) months from the date the deceased Retirees coverage is terminated. At the end of the period the Spouse would be eligible to remain covered until the end of the maximum period under COBRA;
 - (b) When the Spouse becomes eligible for Medicare coverage as prescribed by 42 U.S.C. 1395 et seq.
 - (c) The end of the month following remarriage; or
 - (d) As otherwise provided by Act of the General Assembly.
- Employee on a leave of absence for ninety (90) days or less and out of pay status.
- An employee on family medical leave.
- Retirees eligible under IC 5-10-12.
- As otherwise provided by Act of the Indiana General Assembly.

Continuation of Health Benefits While in Out-Of-Pay Status

When you are in out-of-pay status for a Family Medical Leave absence, coverage will continue through the duration of the approved leave of absence with no lapse in coverage. When returning to in-pay status, premiums missed during the time spent out-of-pay status will be paid through payroll deductions. In the event payroll deductions cannot occur, you will be billed directly at home by the Plan for premiums due. Failure to submit payment will result in termination of coverage retroactive to the last day of coverage for which full payment was received. If coverage is terminated for non-payment of premium, you will be responsible for any claims incurred in the affected benefit timeframe.

For all other type of leaves resulting in out-of-pay status, during the period of continued eligibility, you will be billed directly at home by the Plan for premiums due. When billed at home, premiums must be paid by the due date on the billing to ensure continuation of coverage. Failure to submit payment will result in termination of coverage retroactive to the last day of coverage for which full payment was received. If coverage is terminated for non-payment of premium, you will be responsible for any claims incurred in the affected benefit timeframe. Employees and their dependents that have lost coverage due to non-payment of premiums are not eligible for continuation of coverage through COBRA.

Effective Date Of Your Coverage

"For specific information concerning your Effective Date of coverage under this Plan, you should see your Human Resources or benefits department."

Coverage for a newborn child is effective from the moment of birth. Covered Services include the treatment of any injury or illness such as congenital deformity, hereditary complication, premature birth, and routine nursery care. Newborn must be formally added to Employee's policy through "family status" change process. See NEWBORN INFANT COVERAGE.

Newborn Infant Coverage

The benefits payable for covered Dependent children shall be paid for a sick or injured newborn infant of a Covered Person for the first 30 days of his or her life. The coverage for newly adopted children will be the same as for other covered Dependents. The coverage for the newborn infant or newly adopted child consists of coverage of injury or sickness, including the necessary care and treatment of medically diagnosed congenital defects and birth abnormalities. Coverage for the newborn infant or newly adopted child shall include, but not be limited to, benefits for Inpatient or Outpatient expenses arising from medical and dental treatment (including orthodontic and oral surgery treatment) involved in the management of birth defects known as cleft lip and cleft palate.

The coverage required for a newly adopted child:

- 1. Is effective upon the earlier of:
 - a) The date of placement for the purpose of adoption; or
 - b) The date of the entry of an order granting the adoptive parent custody of the child for purpose of adoption;
- 2. Continues unless the placement is disrupted prior to legal adoption and the child is removed from placement; or
- 3. Continues unless required action as described below is not taken.

To be covered beyond the first 30 days, the newborn or newly adopted child must be added to the Covered Person's Plan Enrollment within the first 30 days after birth or adoption.

If the Enrollee must change to coverage with a higher fee to add the child, the Enrollee will be liable for the higher fee for the entire period of the child's coverage, including the first 30 days.

Federal Laws Related To Your Coverage

In the past few years, Congress has passed several laws that have affected our group health plans. These laws are designed to reduce Medicare expenditures by requiring that active employees and/or their Dependents who are either age 65 or over, or disabled to elect either:

- a) our group health Plan, or
- b) Medicare as their primary coverage.

The preference is option (a) since option (b) would require the discontinuance of the group medical Plan. In addition, Medicare no longer requires enrollment in the Part B Supplemental Medical Insurance Benefit for which there is a charge so long as you remain covered under our group medical Plan.

Special Enrollment/Special Enrollees

If you are declining enrollment for yourself or your Dependents (including your spouse) because of other health insurance coverage, you may in the future be able to enroll yourself or your Dependents in this Plan, provided that you request enrollment within 30 days after your other coverage ends. In addition, if you have a new Dependent as a result of marriage, birth, adoption, or placement for adoption, you may be able to enroll yourself and your Dependents in the Plan, provided that you request enrollment within 30 days after the marriage, birth, adoption, or placement for adoption.

Eligible Employees and Dependents may also enroll under two additional circumstances:

- the Employee's or Dependent's Medicaid or Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) coverage is terminated as a result of loss of eligibility; or
- the Employee or Dependent becomes eligible for a subsidy (state premium assistance program) under Medicaid or CHIP.

The Employee or Dependent must request Special Enrollment within 60 days of the loss of Medicaid/CHIP or of the eligibility determination.

TERMINATION AND CONTINUATION

Termination of Coverage (Individual)

Membership for you and your enrolled family members may be continued as long as you are employed by the Employer and meet eligibility requirements. It ceases if your employment ends, if you no longer meet eligibility requirements, if the Plan ceases, or if you fail to make any required contribution toward the cost of your coverage. In any case, your coverage would end at the expiration of the period covered by your last contribution.

Coverage of an enrolled child ceases at the end of the month when the child attains the age limit shown in the Eligibility section. Coverage of a disabled child over age 26 ceases if the child is found to be no longer totally or permanently disabled.

Continuation of Coverage (Federal Law-COBRA)

If your coverage ends under the Plan, you may be entitled to elect continuation coverage in accordance with federal law. If your employer normally employs 20 or more people, and your employment is terminated for any reason other than gross misconduct you may elect from 18-36 months of continuation benefits. You should contact your Employer if you have any questions about your COBRA rights.

Qualifying events for Continuation Coverage under Federal Law (COBRA)

COBRA continuation coverage is available when your group coverage would otherwise end because of certain "qualifying events." After a qualifying event, COBRA continuation coverage must be offered to each person who is a "qualified beneficiary." You, your Spouse and your Dependent children could become qualified beneficiaries if covered on the day before the qualifying event and group coverage would be lost because of the qualifying event. Qualified beneficiaries who elect COBRA must pay for this COBRA continuation coverage.

This benefit entitles each member of your family who is enrolled in the company's employee welfare benefit plan to elect continuation independently. Each qualified beneficiary has the right to make independent benefit elections at the time of annual enrollment. Covered Subscribers may elect COBRA continuation coverage on behalf of their Spouses, and parents or legal guardians may elect COBRA continuation coverage on behalf of their children. A child born to, or placed for adoption with, a covered Subscriber during the period of continuation coverage is also eligible for election of continuation coverage.

| Initial Qualifying Event | Length of Availability of Coverage |
|---|------------------------------------|
| For Employees: Voluntary or Involuntary Termination (other than gross misconduct) or Loss of Coverage Under an Employer's Health Plan Due to Reduction In Hours Worked | 18 months |
| For Spouses/ Dependents: A Covered Employee's Voluntary or Involuntary Termination (other than gross misconduct) or Loss of Coverage Under an Employer's Health Plan Due to Reduction In Hours Worked | 18 months |
| Covered Employee's Entitlement to Medicare | 36 months |

| Initial Qualifying Event | Length of Availability of Coverage |
|--|------------------------------------|
| Divorce or Legal Separation | 36 months |
| · | |
| Death of a Covered Employee | 36 months |
| For Dependents: Loss of Dependent Child Status | 36 months |

Continuation coverage stops before the end of the maximum continuation period if the Member becomes entitled to Medicare benefits. If a continuing beneficiary becomes entitled to Medicare benefits, then a qualified beneficiary – other than the Medicare beneficiary – is entitled to continuation coverage for no more than a total of 36 months. (For example, if you become entitled to Medicare prior to termination of employment or reduction in hours, COBRA continuation coverage for your Spouse and children can last up to 36 months after the date of Medicare entitlement.)

Second qualifying event

If Your family has another qualifying event (such as a legal separation, divorce, etc.) during the initial 18 months of COBRA continuation coverage, your Spouse and dependent children can receive up to 18 additional months of COBRA continuation coverage, for a maximum of 36 months from the original qualifying event. Such additional coverage is only available if the second qualifying event would have caused your Spouse or dependent children to lose coverage under the Plan had the first qualifying event not occurred. A qualified beneficiary must give timely notice to the Plan Claims Administrator in such a situation.

Notification Requirements

In the event of your termination, lay-off, reduction in work hours or Medicare entitlement, your Employer must notify the company's benefit Plan Administrator within 30 days. You must notify the company's benefit Plan Administrator within 60 days of Your divorce, legal separation or the failure of your enrolled Dependents to meet the program's definition of Dependent. **This notice must be provided in writing to the Plan Administrator**. Thereafter, the Plan Administrator will notify qualified beneficiaries of their rights within 14 days.

To continue enrollment, you or an eligible family member must make an election within 60 days of the date your coverage would otherwise end, or the date the company's benefit Plan Administrator notifies you or your family member of this right, whichever is later. You must pay the total Premium appropriate for the type of benefit coverage you choose to continue. If the Premium rate changes for active associates, your monthly Premium will also change. The Premium you must pay cannot be more than 102% of the Premium charged for employees with similar coverage, and it must be paid to the company's benefit Plan Administrator within 30 days of the date due, except that the initial Premium payment must be made before 45 days after the initial election for continuation coverage, or your continuation rights will be forfeited.

An 11-month extension of coverage may be available if any of the qualified beneficiaries is determined by the Social Security Administration (SSA) to be disabled. You must provide the SSA determination of your disability to the Employer within 60 days of receipt. The disability has to have started at some time before the 60th day of COBRA continuation coverage and must last at least until the end of the 18-month period of continuation coverage. Each qualified beneficiary who has elected continuation coverage will be entitled to the 11-month disability extension if one of them qualifies. If the qualified beneficiary is determined by SSA to no longer be disabled, you must notify the Employer of that fact within 30 days after SSA's determination.

Trade Adjustment Act Eligible Individual

If you don't initially elect COBRA coverage and later become eligible for trade adjustment assistance under the U.S. Trade Act of 1974 due to the same event which caused you to be eligible initially for COBRA coverage under this Plan, you will be entitled to another 60-day period in which to elect COBRA coverage. This second 60-day period will commence on the first day of the month on which you become eligible for trade adjustment assistance. COBRA coverage elected during this second election period will be effective on the first day of the election period.

When COBRA Coverage Ends

These benefits are available without proof of insurability and coverage will end on the earliest of the following:

- a covered individual reaches the end of the maximum coverage period;
- a covered individual fails to pay a required Premium on time:
- a covered individual becomes covered under any other group health plan after electing COBRA;
- a covered individual becomes entitled to Medicare after electing COBRA; or
- the Group terminates all of its group welfare benefit plans.

Continuation of Coverage During Military Leave (USERRA)

Under the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act of 1994 (USERRA), the Member may have a right to continuation of benefits subject to the conditions described below.

Under USERRA, if the employee (or his or her Dependents) is covered under this Plan, and if the employee becomes absent from employment by reason of military leave, the employee (or his or her Dependents) may have the right to elect to continue health coverage under the plan. In order to be eligible for coverage during the period that the employee is gone on military leave, the employee must give reasonable notice to the Employer of his or her military leave and the employee will be entitled to COBRA-like rights with respect to his or her medical benefits in that the employee and his or her Dependents can elect to continue coverage under the plan for a period of 24 months from the date the military leave commences or, if sooner, the period ending on the day after the deadline for the employee to apply for or return to work with the Employer. During military leave the employee is required to pay the Employer for the entire cost of such coverage, including any elected Dependents' coverage. However, if the employee's absence is less than 31 days, the Employer must continue to pay its portion of the Premiums and the employee is only required to pay his or her share of the Premiums without the COBRA-type 2% administrative surcharge.

Also, when the employee returns to work, if the employee meets the requirements specified below, USERRA states that the Employer must waive any exclusions and waiting periods, even if the employee did not elect COBRA continuation. These requirements are (i) the employee gave reasonable notice to his or her Employer of military leave, (ii) the military leave cannot exceed a prescribed period (which is generally five (5) years, except in unusual or extraordinary circumstances) and the employee must have received no less than an honorable discharge (or, in the case of an officer, not been sentenced to a correctional institution), and (iii) the employee must apply for reemployment or return to work in a timely manner upon expiration of the military leave (ranging from a single day up to 90 days, depending upon the period that he or she was gone). The employee may also have to provide documentation to the Employer upon reemployment that would confirm eligibility. This protection applies to the employee upon reemployment, as well as to any Dependent who has become covered under the Plan by reason of the employee's reinstatement of coverage.

Continuation of Coverage Due to Family and Medical Leave (FMLA)

An employee may continue membership in the Plan as provided by the Family and Medical Leave Act. An employee who has been employed at least one year, within the previous 12 months is eligible to choose to continue coverage for up to 12 weeks of unpaid leave for the following reasons:

- The birth of the employee's child.
- The placement of a child with the employee for the purpose of adoption or foster care.
- To care for a seriously ill spouse, child or parent.
- A serious health condition rendering the employee unable to perform his or her job.

If the employee chooses to continue coverage during the leave, the employee will be given the same health care benefits that would have been provided if the employee were working, with the same premium contribution ratio. If the employee's premium for continued membership in the Plan is more than 30 days late, the Employer will send written notice to the employee. It will tell the employee that his or her membership will be terminated and what the date of the termination will be if payment is not received by that date. This notice will be mailed at least 15 days before the termination date.

If membership in the Plan is discontinued for non-payment of premium, the employee's coverage will be restored to the same level of benefits as those the employee would have had if the leave had not been taken and the premium payment(s) had not been missed. This includes coverage for eligible dependents. The employee will not be required to meet any qualification requirements imposed by the Plan when he or she returns to work. This includes: new or additional waiting periods; waiting for an open enrollment period; or passing a medical exam to reinstate coverage. Please contact your Human Resources Department for state specific Family and Medical Leave Act information.

For More Information

This notice does not fully describe the continuation coverage or other rights under the Plan. More information about continuation coverage and your rights under this Plan is available from the Plan Administrator.

If you have any questions concerning the information in this notice or your rights to coverage, you should contact your Employer.

For more information about your rights under ERISA, including COBRA, the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA), and other laws affecting group health plans, contact the U.S Department of Labor's Employee Benefits Security Administration (EBSA) in your area, or visit the EBSA website at www.dol.gov/ebsa.

HOW TO OBTAIN COVERED SERVICES

Network Services and Benefits

If a Network Provider renders your care, benefits will be provided at the Network level. Refer to the **"Schedule of Benefits."** No benefits will be provided for care that is not a Covered Service even if performed by a Network Provider.

The Claims Administrator may inform you that a service you received is not a Covered Service under the Plan. You may appeal this decision. See the "**Member Appeals**" section of this Benefit Booklet.

Network Providers are professional Providers and other facility Providers who contract with the Claims Administrator to perform services for you. You will not be required to file any claims for services you obtain directly from Network Providers.

Out-of-Network Services and Benefits

Services that are not obtained from a Network Provider will be considered an Out-of-Network Service. In addition, certain services may not be covered unless obtained from a Network Provider, and/or may result in higher cost-share amounts. See your "Schedule of Benefits." You will be required to file claims for services that you obtain directly from an Out-of-Network Provider.

Relationship of Parties (Claims Administrator - Network Providers)

The relationship between the Claims Administrator and Network Providers is an independent contractor relationship. Network Providers are not agents or employees of the Claims Administrator, nor is the Claims Administrator, or any employee of the Claims Administrator, an employee or agent of Network Providers.

Your Network Provider's agreement for providing Covered Services may include financial incentives or risk sharing relationships related to provision of services or referrals to other Providers, including Network Providers, Out-of-Network Providers, and disease management programs. If you have questions regarding such incentives or risk sharing relationships, please contact your Provider or the Claims Administrator.

Not Liable for Provider Acts or Omissions

The Plan is not responsible for the actual care you receive from any person. The Plan does not give anyone any claim, right, or cause of action against the Plan based on what a Provider of vision care, services or supplies, does or does not do.

COVERED SERVICES

This section describes the Covered Services available under your vision care benefits when provided and billed by eligible Providers. All Covered Services are subject to the exclusions listed in the "Exclusions" section and all other conditions and limitations of the Benefit Booklet. The amount payable for Covered Services varies depending on whether you receive your care from a Network Provider or an Out-of-Network Provider and whether or not you choose optional services and/or custom materials rather than standard services and supplies. Payment amounts are specified in the "Schedule of Benefits."

The following are Covered Services:

- Routine Vision examinations
- Standard Eyeglass Lenses
- Frames
- Contacts Lenses in lieu of Eyeglass Lenses

Services and materials obtained through an Out-of-Network Provider are subject to the same Exclusions and limitations as services through a Network Provider.

If you choose a frame that is valued at more than the Maximum Allowed Amount you are responsible for the difference in cost.

If a Member elects covered Contact Lenses within one 12-month period, no benefits will be paid for covered lenses and frames until the next 12-month period

Vision Eye Examination

The Plan covers up to a comprehensive eye examination including dilation as needed minus any applicable Copayment. The eye examination may include the following:

- Case history
- Recording corrected and uncorrected visual acuity
- Internal exam
- External exam
- Pupillary reflexes
- Binocular vision
- Objective refraction
- Subjective refraction
- Glaucoma test
- Slit lamp exam (Biomicroscopy)
- Dilation
- Color vision
- Depth perception
- Diagnosis and treatment plan.

Eyeglass Lenses

Eyeglass lenses are available in standard or basic plastic (CR39) lenses including single vision, bifocal, and trifocal. If you choose progressive lenses that are no line bifocals, there will be an additional cost. All eyeglass lenses are subject to the applicable Copayment listed in the "**Schedule of Benefits**." There may also be an additional cost for any add-ons to the lenses such anti-reflective coating or ultra-violet coating. These and any other lens add-ons may be discounted according to our Additional Savings Program.

Frames

The frame allowance is based upon the retail cost. The Member may apply the plan allowance toward the Network Provider's selection of frames. The "**Schedule of Benefits**" lists the frame allowance available under your plan. If you choose a frame that is valued at more than the Maximum Allowed Amount you are responsible for the balance based upon the Additional Savings Program.

Elective Contact Lenses

The contact lens allowance must be completely used at the time of initial service. No amount of the allowance may be carried forward to use during another service date. The "**Schedule of Benefits**" lists the contact lens allowance available under the Plan.

Non-Elective Contact Lenses

This benefit is available for a limited number of diagnoses and is in lieu of the standard contact lens or Lenses and frames benefit.

Eligibility

Conditions that provide eligibility for consideration of this Non-Elective Contact Lens benefit include:

- Keratoconus where the patient is not correctable to 20/40 in either or both eyes using standard spectacle Lenses.
- High Ametropia exceeding –12 D or +9 D in spherical equivalent.
- Anisometropia of 3 D or more.
- Patients whose vision can be corrected three lines of improvement on the visual acuity chart when compared to best corrected standard spectacle Lenses.

SPECIAL NOTE: The Plan will not reimburse for Non-Elective Contact Lenses for any Member who has undergone prior elective corneal surgery, such as radial keratotomy (RK), photorefractive keratectomy (PRK), or LASIK.

Low Vision Services

The Plan's Low Vision benefits include low vision exams with supplemental testing and low vision optical or non-optical aids for severely visually disabled Members when using a Network Provider, and are **in lieu of standard exam and materials benefits**. These Members may be represented by children whose visual impairment includes the inability to read standard-sized printed material, chalkboards or computers. They may also be adults who are concerned with employment, maintaining an independent lifestyle or social interaction.

Eligibility for Low Vision Services

Members may be considered for Low Vision benefits through a Network Provider when the following eligible conditions are present:

- The best corrected acuity is 20/200 or less in the better eye, or
- There can be demonstrated a constriction of the peripheral fields in the better eye to 10 degrees or less from the fixation point or the widest diameter subtends an angle less than 20 degrees in the better eye.

Low Vision Benefits

Benefits for Covered Services are subject to any Copayment/Coinsurance and maximums listed in the Schedule of Benefits. Covered Services for Low Vision include:

- Comprehensive Low Vision exam
- Optical/Non-optical aids
- Supplemental testing each 12 month period.
- Any supplemental testing is considered part of the Optical/Non-optical aids total maximum allowance.

SPECIAL NOTE: Supplemental testing includes, but is not limited to: Automated Visual Fields, Contrast Sensitivity testing, Glare testing, Color Vision testing, Visually Evoked Potential (VEP) testing

Cosmetic Options

Benefits are available for the services below in accordance with the Additional Savings Program. The Member will be responsible for the following items at a discounted rate when provided by a Network Provider:

- Blended lenses
- Contact lenses (except as noted herein)
- Oversize lenses
- Progressive multifocal lenses
- Photochromatic lenses, or tinted lenses
- Coated lenses
- Frames that exceed the Maximum Allowed Amount
- Cosmetic Spectacle Lenses
- Ultra-violet coating
- Scratch resistant coating
- Anti-reflective coating
- Optional cosmetic items

EXCLUSIONS

The following section indicates items that are excluded from benefit consideration, and are not considered Covered Services. Excluded items will not be covered even if the service or supply would otherwise be considered Medically Necessary. This information is provided as an aid to identify certain common items that may be misconstrued as Covered Services, but is in no way a limitation upon, or a complete listing of, such items considered not to be Covered Services.

The Plan does not provide vision benefits for services, supplies or charges:

- 1. Received from an individual or entity that is not a Provider, as defined in this Benefit Booklet.
- For any condition, disease, defect, aliment, or injury arising out of and in the course of employment if benefits are available under any Workers' Compensation Act or other similar law. This exclusion applies if you receive the benefits in whole or in part. This exclusion also applies whether or not you claim the benefits or compensation. It also applies whether or not you recover from any third party.
- 3. To the extent that they are provided as benefits by any governmental unit, unless otherwise required by law or regulation.
- 4. For illness or injury that occurs as a result of any act of war, declared or undeclared.
- 5. For a condition resulting from direct participation in a riot, civil disobedience, nuclear explosion, or nuclear accident.
- 6. For which you have no legal obligation to pay in the absence of this or like coverage.
- 7. Received from an optical or medical department maintained by or on behalf of an employer, mutual benefit association, labor union, trust or similar person or group.
- 8. Prescribed, ordered, referred by, or received from a member of your immediate family, including your spouse, child, brother, sister, parent, in-law, or self.
- 9. For completion of claim forms or charges for medical records or reports unless otherwise required by law.
- 10. For missed or canceled appointments.
- 11. In excess of the Maximum Allowed Amount.
- 12. Incurred prior to your Effective Date.
- 13. Incurred after the termination date of this coverage except as specified elsewhere in this Benefit Booklet.
- 14. For services or supplies primarily for educational, vocational, or training purposes, except as otherwise specified herein.
- 15. For sunglasses and accompanying frames.
- 16. For safety glasses and accompanying frames.
- 17. For inpatient or outpatient hospital vision care.
- 18. For Orthoptics or vision training and any associated supplemental testing.
- 19. For non-prescription lenses.
- 20. For two pairs of glasses in lieu of bifocals.
- 21. For Plano lenses (lenses that have no refractive power).
- 22. For medical or surgical treatment of the eyes.
- 23. Lost or broken Lenses or frames, unless the Member has reached his or her normal interval for service when seeking replacements.
- 24. For services or supplies not specifically listed in the Benefit Booklet.
- 25. Certain brands on which the manufacturer imposes a no discount policy
- 26. For services or supplies combined with any other offer, coupon, or in-store advertisement.

CLAIMS PAYMENT

Obtaining Services/Claim Payment

For services received from an Out-of-Network Provider, you are responsible for making sure a claim is filed in order to receive benefits. If you elect to obtain services from an Out-of-Network Provider, you must pay the entire bill at the time the services are rendered. To request reimbursement for Covered Services the Claims Administrator will need the following information:

- The name, address and phone number of the Out-of-Network Provider along with an itemized statement of charges
- The covered Member's name and address, group number, Social Security number or Member identification number
- The patient's name, birthdate and relationship to the Member

The Member should keep a copy of the information and send the originals to the following address:

Blue View Vision Claims Administration P.O. BOX 8504 Mason, OH 45040-7111

Assignment

This Benefit Booklet is not assignable by the Employer without the written consent of the Plan. The coverage and any benefits under this Benefit Booklet are not assignable by any Member without written consent of the Plan, except as described in this Benefit Booklet.

Member Notice of Claim

This provision is applicable when the Member submits a claim. The Plan is not liable unless the Claims Administrator receives written notice that Covered Services have been given to you. An expense is considered incurred on the date the service or supply was given.

The notice must be given to the Claims Administrator by you within 90 days of receiving the Covered Services, and must have the data the Claims Administrator needs to determine benefits. Failure by you to give the Claims Administrator notice within 90 days will not reduce any benefit if you show that the notice was given as soon as reasonably possible. No notice can be submitted by you later than one year after the usual 90 day filing period ends. If the notice submitted does not include sufficient data the Claims Administrator needs to process the claim, then the necessary data must be submitted to the Claims Administrator within the time frames specified in this provision or no benefits will be payable except as otherwise required by law.

Claim Forms

Many Providers will file for you. If the forms are not available, either send a written request for claim forms to the Claims Administrator or contact customer service and ask for claim forms to be sent to you. If you do not receive the forms, written notice of services rendered may be submitted to the Claims Administrator without the claim form. The same information that would be given on the claim form must be included in the written notice of claim. This includes:

- Name of the patient
- Patient's relationship to Subscriber
- Identification number (found on ID card)
- Date, type and place of service
- Your signature and the Provider's signature

Member's Cooperation

Each Member shall complete and submit to the Plan such authorizations, consents, releases, assignments and other documents as may be requested by the Plan, in order to obtain or assure reimbursement under Medicare, Workers' Compensation or any other governmental program. Any Member who fails to cooperate will be responsible for any charge for services.

Explanation of Benefits

After you receive vision care, you will often receive an Explanation of Benefits (EOB). The EOB is a summary of the coverage you receive. The EOB is not a bill, but a statement from the Plan to help you understand the coverage you are receiving. The EOB shows:

- Total amounts charged for services/supplies received;
- The amount of the charges satisfied by your coverage;
- The amount for which you are responsible (if any);
- General information about your Appeals rights and for ERISA plans, information regarding the right to bring an action after the Appeals process.

GENERAL PROVISIONS

Entire Agreement

This Benefit Booklet, the Administrative Services Agreement, the Employer's application, any Riders, Endorsements or Attachments, and the individual applications of the Subscriber and Dependents, if any, constitute the entire agreement between the Plan and the Employer and as of the Effective Date, supersede all other agreements between the parties. Any and all statements made by the Employer and any and all statements made to the Employer are representations and not warranties, and no such statement, unless it is contained in a written application for coverage under the Plan, shall be used in defense to a claim under the Plan.

Form or Content of Benefit Booklet

No agent or employee of the Claims Administrator is authorized to change the form or content of this Benefit Booklet. Such changes can be made only through an endorsement authorized and signed by an officer of the Employer.

Circumstances Beyond the Control of the Plan

In the event of circumstances not within the control of the Plan, including but not limited to, a major disaster, epidemic, the complete or partial destruction of facilities, riot, civil insurrection, labor disputes not within the control of the Plan, disability of a significant part of a Network Provider's personnel or similar causes, or the rendering of vision care services provided under the Plan is delayed or rendered impractical, the Plan shall make a good-faith effort to arrange for an alternative method of providing coverage. In such event, the Plan and Network Providers shall render services provided under the Plan insofar as practical, and according to their best judgment; but the Plan and Network Providers shall incur no liability or obligation for delay, or failure to provide or arrange for services if such failure or delay is caused by such an event.

Confidentiality and Release of Information.

Applicable state and Federal law requires us to undertake efforts to safeguard Your medical information.

For informational purposes only, please be advised that a statement describing our policies and procedures regarding the protection, use and disclosure of Your medical information is available on our website and can be furnished to You upon request by contacting our Member Services department.

Obligations that arise under state and Federal law and policies and procedures relating to privacy that are referenced but not included in this Benefit Booklet are not part of the contract between the parties and do not give rise to contractual obligations.

Coordination of Benefits

This Plan is primary in all circumstances.

Other Government Programs

Except insofar as applicable law would require the Plan to be the primary payor, the benefits under the Plan shall not duplicate any benefits to which Members are entitled or for which they are eligible under any other governmental program. To the extent the Plan has duplicated such benefits, all sums payable under such programs for services to Members shall be paid by or on behalf of the Member to the Plan.

Right of Recovery

Whenever payment has been made in error, the Plan will have the right to recover such payment from you or, if applicable, the Provider. In the event the Plan recovers a payment made in error from the Provider, except in cases of fraud, the Plan will only recover such payment from the Provider during the 24 months after the date payment was made on a claim submitted by the Provider. The Plan reserves the right to deduct or offset any amounts paid in error from any pending or future claim.

The Claims Administrator has oversight responsibility for compliance with Provider and vendor contracts. The Claims Administrator may enter into a settlement or compromise regarding enforcement of these contracts and may retain any recoveries made from a Provider or Vendor resulting from these audits if the return of the overpayment is not feasible. The Claims Administrator has established recovery policies to determine which recoveries are to be pursued, when to incur costs and expenses and settle or compromise recovery amounts. The Claims Administrator will not pursue recoveries for overpayments if the cost of collection exceeds the overpayment amount. The Claims Administrator may not provide you with notice of overpayments made by the Plan or you if the recovery method makes providing such notice administratively burdensome.

Relationship of Parties (Employer-Member-Plan)

Neither the Employer nor any Member is the agent or representative of the Plan.

The Employer is responsible for passing information to the Member. It is the Employer's duty to notify the Plan of eligibility data in a timely manner. The Plan is not responsible for payment of Covered Services of Members if the Employer fails to provide the Plan with timely notification of Member enrollments or terminations.

Transfer of Benefits

Only you, the Subscriber, and your Dependents, as shown on the Claims Administrator's records, are entitled to plan benefits. These rights are forfeited if you or any of your Dependents:

- 1. Transfer those rights; or
- 2. Aid any person in fraudulently obtaining plan benefits.

You and your Dependents must reimburse the Plan for any benefits paid in this context.

Conformity with Law

Any provision of this Plan which is in conflict with federal law is hereby automatically amended to conform with the minimum requirements of such laws.

Modifications

This Benefit Booklet allows the Employer to make Plan coverage available to eligible Members. However, this Benefit Booklet shall be subject to amendment, modification, and termination in accordance with any of its provisions, the Administrative Services Agreement, or by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Claims Administrator without the permission or involvement of any Member. Changes will not be made effective until the date specified in the written notice the Claims Administrator provides to the Employer about the change. By electing vision coverage under the Plan or accepting the Plan benefits, all Members who are legally capable of entering into a contract, and the legal representatives of all Members that are incapable of entering into a contract, agree to all terms, conditions, and provisions in this Benefit Booklet.

Clerical Error

Clerical error, whether of the Employer or the Claims Administrator, in keeping any record pertaining to this coverage will not invalidate coverage otherwise validly in force or continue coverage otherwise validly terminated.

Policies and Procedures

The Plan may adopt reasonable policies, procedures, rules and interpretations to promote the orderly and efficient administration of the Plan with which a Member shall comply.

Waiver

No agent or other person, except an authorized officer of the Plan, has authority to waive any conditions or restrictions of this Benefit Booklet, to extend the time for making a payment to the Plan, or to bind the Plan by making any promise or representation or by giving or receiving any information.

Plan's Sole Discretion

The Employer may, at its sole discretion, cover services and supplies not specifically covered by the Plan. This applies if it is determined such services and supplies are in lieu of more expensive services and supplies which would otherwise be required for the care and treatment of a Member.

Reservation of Discretionary Authority

The Claims Administrator shall have all powers necessary or appropriate to enable it to carry out its duties in connection with the administration of the Plan and the interpretation of the Benefit Booklet. This includes, without limitation, the power to construe the Administrative Services Agreement to determine all questions arising under the Plan, to resolve Member appeals and to make, establish and amend the rules, regulations, and procedures with regard to the interpretation of the Benefit Booklet of the Plan. A specific limitation or exclusion will override more general benefit language. The Claims Administrator has complete discretion to interpret the Benefit Booklet. The Claims Administrator's determination shall be final and conclusive and may include, without limitation, determination of whether the services, care, treatment, or supplies are covered. The Claims Administrator's decision shall not be overturned unless determined to be arbitrary and capricious. However, a Member may utilize all applicable Member appeal procedures.

Note

The Employer, on behalf of itself and its Members, hereby expressly acknowledges its understanding that the Administrative Services Agreement (which includes this Benefit Booklet) constitutes a contract solely between the Employer and Anthem and that Anthem is an independent corporation licensed to use the Blue Cross and Blue Shield names and marks in the State of Indiana. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield marks are registered by the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association, an association of independently licensed Blue Cross and Blue Shield plans, with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office in Washington, D.C. and in other countries. Further, Anthem is not contracting as the agent of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association or any other Blue Cross and/or Blue Shield Plan or licensee. This paragraph shall not create any additional obligations whatsoever on the part of Anthem other than those obligations created under other provisions of the Administrative Services Agreement or this Benefit Booklet.

YOUR RIGHT TO APPEAL

The Claims Administrator's customer service representatives are specially trained to answer your questions about vision benefit plans. Please call during business hours, Monday through Friday, with questions regarding:

- Your coverage and benefit levels, including Reimbursement amounts;
- Specific claims or services you have received;
- Provider is in the Network; and/or
- Provider directories.

You will be notified, in writing, if a claim or other request for benefits is denied in whole or in part. If such a request is denied, the notice of denial will explain why benefits were denied and describe your rights under the Appeals Procedure. A Complaint Procedure also exists to help you understand the Plan's determinations.

The Complaint Procedure

A Complaint Procedure is available to provide reasonable, informative responses to complaints that you may have concerning the Plan. A complaint is an expression of dissatisfaction that can often be resolved by an explanation from the Plan of its procedures and contracts. The Plan invites you to share any concerns that you may have over benefit determinations or coverage cancellations. If you have a complaint or problem concerning benefits or services, please contact the Claims Administrator. You may submit your complaint by letter or by telephone call. Or, if you wish, you may meet with your local service representative to discuss your complaint.

Members are encouraged to file complaints within 60 days of an initial, adverse action, but must file within six months after receipt of notice of the initial, adverse action. The time required to review complaints does not extend the time in which appeals must be filed.

The Appeals Procedure

An appeal is a formal request from you for the Plan to change a previous determination. If you are notified in writing of a Coverage Denial or any other adverse decision by the Claims Administrator, you will be advised of your right to an internal appeal.

A Coverage Denial means the Claims Administrator's determination that a service, treatment, drug or device is specifically limited or excluded under this Plan.

The internal appeals process may be initiated by the Member, the Member's authorized representative, or a Provider acting on behalf of the Member within 60 days of receipt of the Plan's written notice of a Coverage Denial, or any other adverse decision made by the Claims Administrator, but must be filed within six months of your receipt of the initial decision. The request should include any medical information pertinent to the appeal. All portions of the medical records that are relevant to the appeal and any other comments, documents, records or other information submitted by the Member relating to the issue being appealed, regardless of whether such information was considered in making the initial decision, will be considered in the review of the appeal. Any new medical information pertinent to the appeal will also be considered. Members are entitled to receive, upon request and free of charge, reasonable access to, and copies of, documents, records, and other information relevant to the Member's appeal.

If a representative is seeking an appeal on behalf of a Member, the Claims Administrator must obtain a signed Designation of Representation (DOR) form from the Member. The appeal process will not begin until the Claims Administrator has received the properly completed DOR. The Plan will forward a Designation of Representation form to the Member for completion.

The individuals responsible for reviewing your request for an internal appeal will not be the same individuals who made the initial denial or determination. They will not be the subordinates of the initial decision-maker either and no deference will be given to the initial decision.

Within a reasonable period of time but no later than 30 days after receiving a written or an oral request for an appeal, the Claims Administrator will send a written decision to the Member or their authorized representative.

Contact Person For Appeals

The request for an internal appeal must be submitted to the following address or telephone number or to the appeal address or telephone number provided on your written notice of an adverse decision:

Blue View Vision Select ATTN: Appeals PO Box 9304 Minneapolis, MN 55440-9304

Telephone Number: 877-254-9443

The person holding the position named above will be responsible for processing your request.

The Plan encourages its Members to submit requests for appeal in writing. The request for appeal should describe the problem in detail. Attach copies of bills, medical records, or other appropriate documentation to support the appeal that may be in your possession.

You must file appeals on a timely basis. As state above, you are encouraged to file internal appeals within 60 days of your receipt of the Plan's initial decision. Internal appeals must be filed, however, within six months of your receipt of the initial decision.

Vision Services

The Plan is not liable for the furnishing of Covered Services, but merely for the payment of them. You shall have no claim against the Plan for acts or omissions of any Provider from whom you receive Covered Services. The Plan has no responsibility for a Provider's failure or refusal to give Covered Services to you.

Limitation of Actions

No lawsuit or legal action of any kind related to a benefit decision may be filed by you in a court of law or in any other forum, unless it is commenced no earlier than 60 days after the Claims Administrator receives the claim or other request for benefits and within three years of the Plan's final decision on the claim or other request for benefits. If the Plan decides an appeal is untimely, the Plan's latest decision on the merits of the underlying claim or benefit request is the final decision date. You must exhaust the Plan's internal appeals procedure before filing a lawsuit or other legal action of any kind against the Plan. If your vision benefit plan is sponsored by your employer and subject to the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA) and your appeal as described above results in an adverse benefit determination, you have a right to bring a civil action under Section 502(a) of ERISA.

Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield is the trade name of: In Colorado: Rocky Mountain Hospital and Medical Service, Inc. HMO products underwritten by HMO Colorado, Inc. In Connecticut: Anthem Health Plans, Inc. In Georgia: Blue Cross and Blue Shield Healthcare Plan of Georgia, Inc. In Indiana: Anthem Insurance Companies, Inc. In Kentucky: Anthem Health Plans of Kentucky, Inc. In Maine: Anthem Health Plans of Maine, Inc. In Missouri (excluding 30 counties in the Kansas City area): RightCHOICE® Managed Care, Inc. (RIT), Healthy Alliance® Life Insurance Company (HALIC), and HMO Missouri, Inc. RIT and certain affiliates administer non-HMO benefits underwritten by HALIC and HMO benefits underwritten by HMO Missouri, Inc. RIT and certain affiliates only provide administrative services for self-funded plans and do not underwrite benefits. In Nevada: Rocky Mountain Hospital and Medical Service, Inc. HMO products underwritten by HMO Colorado, Inc., dba HMO Nevada. In New Hampshire: Anthem Health Plans of New Hampshire, Inc. Anthem Health Plans of New Hampshire, Inc. HMO plans are administered by Anthem Health Plans of New Hampshire, Inc. and underwritten by Matthew Thornton Health Plan, Inc. In Ohio: Community Insurance Company. In Virginia: Anthem Health Plans of Virginia, Inc. trades as Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield in Virginia, and its service area is all of Virginia except for the City of Fairfax, the Town of Vienna, and the area east of State Route 123. In Wisconsin: Blue Cross Blue Shield of Wisconsin (BCBSWI), underwrites or administers PPO and indemnity policies and underwrites the out of network benefits in POS policies offered by Compcare Health Services Insurance Corporation (Compcare) or Wisconsin Collaborative Insurance Company (WCIC). Compcare underwrites or administers HMO or POS policies; WCIC underwrites or administers Well Priority HMO or POS policies. Independent licensees of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association. ANTHEM is a registered trademark of Anthem Insurance Companies, Inc.

IT'S IMPORTANT WE TREAT YOU FAIRLY

That's why we follow Federal civil rights laws in our health programs and activities. We don't discriminate, exclude people, or treat them differently on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, age or disability. For people with disabilities, we offer free aids and services. For people whose primary language isn't English, we offer free language assistance services through interpreters and other written languages. Interested in these services? Call the Member Services number on Your Identification Card for help (TTY/TDD: 711). If You think we failed to offer these services or discriminated based on race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex, You can file a complaint, also known as a grievance. You can file a complaint with our Compliance Coordinator in writing to Compliance Coordinator, P.O. Box 27401, Mail Drop VA2002-N160, Richmond, VA 23279. Or You can file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights at 200 Independence Avenue, SW; Room 509F, HHH Building; Washington, D.C. 20201 or by calling 1-800-368-1019 (TDD: 1-800-537-7697) or online at https://ocrportal.hhs.gov/ocr/portal/lobby.jsf. Complaint forms are available at https://www.hhs.gov/ocr/office/file/index.html.

GET HELP IN YOUR LANGUAGE

Curious to know what all this says? We would be too. Here's the English version:

You have the right to get this information and help in Your language for free. Call the Member Services number on Your Identification Card for help. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Separate from our language assistance program, we make documents available in alternate formats for Members with visual impairments. If You need a copy of this document in an alternate format, please call the Member Services telephone number on the back of Your Identification Card.

Spanish

Tiene el derecho de obtener esta información y ayuda en su idioma en forma gratuita. Llame al número de Servicios para Miembros que figura en su tarjeta de identificación para obtener ayuda. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Albanian

Keni të drejtën të merrni falas ndihmë dhe informacion në gjuhën tuaj. Për ndihmë, telefononi numrin e shërbimeve për anëtarët, të shënuar në kartën tuaj ID. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Amharic

Arabic

يحق لك الحصول على هذه المعلومات والمساعدة بلغتك مجانًا. اتصل برقم خدمات الأعضاء الموجود على بطاقة التعريف الخاصة بك للمساعدة (TTY/TDD: 711).

Armenian

Դուք իրավունք ունեք Ձեր լեզվով անվձար ստանալ այս տեղեկատվությունը և ցանկացած օգնություն: Օգնություն ստանալու համար զանգահարեք Անդամների սպասարկման կենտրոն՝ Ձեր ID քարտի վրա նշված համարով: (TTY/TDD: 711)

Bassa

M bédé dyí-bèdèìn-dèò bé m ké bố nìà ke kè gbo-kpá- kpá dyé dé m bídí-wùdùun bó pídyi. Đá mébà jè gbo-gmò Kpòè nò bà nìà nì Dyí-dyoìn-bễō kõe bé m ké gbo-kpá-kpá dyé. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Bengali

আপনার িবনামূেলেয্ এই তথ্য্ পাওয়ার ও আপনার ভাষায় সাহাযয্ করার আিধকার আোছ। সাহােষয় জন্য আপনার আহিড কােডর্ থাকা সদস্য পিরেষবা ন**্**রেকল

করুন I(TTY/TDD: 711)

Burmese

ဤအချက်အလက်များနှင့် အကူအညီကို သင့်ဘာသာစကားဖြင့် အခမဲ့ ရပိုင်ခွင့် သင့်တွင်ရှိပါသည်။ အကူအညီ ရယူရန် သင့် ID ကဒ်ပေါ်ရှိ အဖွဲ့ဝင်အတွက် ဝန်ဆောင်မှုများ ဌာန၏ နံပါတ်သို့ ခေါ်ဆိုပါ။ (TTY/TDD: 711)

Chinese

您有權使用您的語言免費獲得該資訊和協助。請撥打您的 ID 卡上的成員服務號碼尋求協助。

(TTY/TDD: 711)

Dinka

Yin noŋ yic ba ye lëk në yök ku bë yi kuony në thöŋ yin jäm ke cin wëu töu kë piiny. Col rän töŋ dë koc kë luoi në nämba dën tö në I.D kat du yic. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Dutch

U hebt het recht om deze informatie en hulp gratis in uw taal te krijgen. Bel het ledendienstennummer op uw ID-kaart voor ondersteuning. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Farsi

شما این حق را دارید که این اطلاعات و کمکها را به صورت رایگان به زبان خودتان دریافت کنید. برای دریافت کمک به شماره مرکز خدمات اعضاء که بر روی کارت شناساییتان درج شده است، تماس بگیرید.(TTY/TDD: 711)

French

Vous avez le droit d'accéder gratuitement à ces informations et à une aide dans votre langue. Pour cela, veuillez appeler le numéro des Services destinés aux membres qui figure sur votre carte d'identification. (TTY/TDD: 711)

German

Sie haben das Recht, diese Informationen und Unterstützung kostenlos in Ihrer Sprache zu erhalten. Rufen Sie die auf Ihrer ID-Karte angegebene Servicenummer für Mitglieder an, um Hilfe anzufordern. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Greek

Έχετε το δικαίωμα να λάβετε αυτές τις πληροφορίες και αυτήν τη βοήθεια στη γλώσσα σας δωρεάν. Καλέστε τον αριθμό του Τμήματος Υπηρεσιών Μέλους (Member Services) που αναγράφεται στην ταυτότητά σας (ID card) για βοήθεια. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Gujarati

તમે તમારી ભાષામાં મફતમાં આ માિહતી અને મદદ મેળવવાનો િઅધકાર ધરાવો છો. મદદ માટે તમારા આઈડી કાડર પરના મેમ્બર સ�વસ� નંબર પર કોલ કરો. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Haitian

Ou gen dwa pou resevwa enfòmasyon sa a ak asistans nan lang ou pou gratis. Rele nimewo Manm Sèvis la ki sou kat idantifikasyon ou a pou jwenn èd. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Hindi

आपके पास यह जानकार� और मदद अपनी भाषा म� मुफ़्त म� प्राप्त करने का अ�धकार है। मदद क�लए अपने ID काडर् पर सदस्य सेवाएँ नंबर पर कॉल कर�। (TTY/TDD: 711)

Hmong

Koj muaj cai tau txais qhov lus qhia no thiab kev pab hais ua koj hom lus yam tsis xam tus nqi. Hu rau tus nab npawb xov tooj lis Cov Kev Pab Cuam Rau Tswv Cuab nyob rau ntawm koj daim ID txhawm rau thov kev pab. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Igbo

Į nwere ikike įnweta ozi a yana enyemaka n'asusu gi n'efu. Kpoo nomba Oru Onye Otu di na kaadi NJ gi maka enyemaka. (TTY/TDD: 711)

llokano

Addanka ti karbengan a maala iti daytoy nga impormasyon ken tulong para ti lengguahem nga awanan ti bayadna. Awagan ti numero ti Serbisyo para ti Kameng a masarakan ayan ti ID kard mo para ti tulong. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Indonesian

Anda berhak untuk mendapatkan informasi ini dan bantuan dalam bahasa Anda secara gratis. Hubungi nomor Layanan Anggota pada kartu ID Anda untuk mendapatkan bantuan. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Italian

Ha il diritto di ricevere queste informazioni ed eventuale assistenza nella sua lingua senza alcun costo aggiuntivo. Per assistenza, chiami il numero dedicato ai Servizi per i membri riportato sul suo libretto. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Japanese

この情報と支援を希望する言語で無料で受けることができます。支援を受けるには、IDカードに記載されているメンバーサービス番号に電話してください。(TTY/TDD: 711)

Khmer

អ្សា 🔷 ន ស ិ ទ 🎝 កស្សា 🔷 រទទ ួលព័ត៌ 🔷 ន េនៈ និងទទួលជំនួយ 🔷 🔷 របស់អស្ កេះ 🍲 យឥតគិត ៃថស្ សូមេេ 💠 ទ ូរស ័ព🍫 🌓 លេខៈសេសស 🍲 ជិក ែដល 🍲 នៈ លើស ័លៀD របស់ អសុកដើម្បីទទួលជំនួយ។ (TTY/TDD: 71)

Kirundi

Ufise uburenganzira bwo gufashwa mu rurimi rwawe ku buntu. Akura umunywanyi abikora Ikaratakarangamuntu yawe kugira ufashwe. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Korean

귀하에게는 무료로 이 정보를 얻고 귀하의 언어로 도움을 받을 권리가 있습니다. 도움을 얻으려면 귀하의 ID 카드에 있는 회원 서비스 번호로 전화하십시오. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Lao

ທ່າງມື ິສດໄດ້ຮັບຂຸ້ມນັ້າແລະ ຄວາມຊ່ ຜັນ ນພາສາຂອງທ່ານໂດຍັບເສຍຄ່າ. ວະໜື

ໂທຫາເບໂທຂອງຝ່າຍໍບິລການສະມາິຊກີທໃຫ້ ໕ ໃນບັດປະໍຈາຕົວຂອງທ່ ອຂຄວາມຊ່ ອ. (TTY/TDD: ງໝື ງ 711)

Navaio

Bee ná ahoot'i' táá ni nizaad k'ehjí niká á a'doowol t'áá jíík'e. Naaltsoos bee atah nílínígíí bee néého'dólzingo nanitinígíí béésh bee hane'í bikáá' áaji' hodíílnih. Naaltsoos bee atah nílínígíí bee néého'dólzingo nanitinígíí béésh bee hane'í bikáá' áaji' hodíílnih. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Nepali

तपा�ले यो जानकार� तथा सहयोग आफ्नो भाषामा �नःशुल्क प्राप्त गन� तपा�को अ�धकार हो। सहायताको ला�ग तपा�को ID कार्डमा �दइएको सदस्य सेवा नम्बरमा कल (TTY/TDD: 711) गनुर्होस।

34

Oromo

Odeeffanoo kana fi gargaarsa afaan keetiin kaffaltii malee argachuuf mirga qabda. Gargaarsa argachuuf lakkoofsa bilbilaa tajaajila miseensaa (Member Services) waraqaa enyummaa kee irratti argamu irratti bilbili. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Pennsylvania Dutch

Du hoscht die Recht selle Information un Helfe in dei Schprooch mitaus Koscht griege. Ruf die Member Services Nummer uff dei ID Kaarte fer Helfe aa. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Polish

Masz prawo do bezpłatnego otrzymania niniejszych informacji oraz uzyskania pomocy w swoim języku. W tym celu skontaktuj się z Działem Obsługi Klienta pod numerem telefonu podanym na karcie identyfikacyjnej. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Portuguese-Europe

Tem o direito de receber gratuitamente estas informações e ajuda no seu idioma. Ligue para o número dos Serviços para Membros indicado no seu cartão de identificação para obter ajuda. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Punjabi

ਤੁਹਾਨੰ ਆਪਣੀ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਿਵੱਚ ਇਹ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਅਤੇ ਮਦਦ ਮੁਫ਼ਤ ਿਵੱਚ ਪ�ਾਪਤ ਕਰਨ ਦਾ ਅਿਧਕਾਰ ਹੈ। ਮਦਦ ਲਈ ਆਪਣੇ ਆਈਡੀ ਕਾਰਡ

�ਤੇ ਮ�ਬਰ ਸਰਿਵਿਸਜ਼ ਨੰਬਰ ਤੇ ਕਾਲ ਕਰੋ। (TTY/TDD: 711)

Romanian

Aveți dreptul să obțineți aceste informații și asistență în limba dvs. în mod gratuit. Pentru asistență, apelați numărul departamentului de servicii destinate membrilor de pe cardul dvs. de identificare. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Russian

Вы имеете право получить данную информацию и помощь на вашем языке бесплатно. Для получения помощи звоните в отдел обслуживания участников по номеру, указанному на вашей идентификационной карте. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Samoan

E iai lou 'aia faaletulafono e maua nei faamatalaga ma se fesoasoani i lou lava gagana e aunoa ma se totogi. Vili le numera mo Sauniuniga mo lou Vaega o loo maua i lou pepa faailoa ID mo se fesoasoani. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Serbian

Imate pravo da dobijete sve informacije i pomoć na vašem jeziku, i to potpuno besplatno. Pozovite broj Centra za podršku članovima koji se nalazi na vašoj identifikacionoj kartici. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Tagalog

May karapatan kayong makuha ang impormasyon at tulong na ito sa ginagamit ninyong wika nang walang bayad. Tumawag sa numero ng Member Services na nasa inyong ID card para sa tulong. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Thai

ท่านมีสิทธิขอรับบริการสอบถามข้อมูลและความช่วยเหลือในภาษาของท่านฟรี โทรไปที่หมายเลขฝ่ายบริการสมาชิกบนบัตรประจำตัวของท่านเพื่อขอความช่วยเหลือ (TTY/TDD: 711)

Ukrainian

Ви маєте право безкоштовно отримати інформацію та допомогу своєю рідною мовою. По допомогу звертайтеся за номером служби підтримки учасників програми страхування, указаним на вашій ідентифікаційній картці. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Urdu

َں کو اپنی زبان میں مفت ان معلومات اور مدد کےحصول کا حق ہے۔ مدد کے لیے اپنے آئی ڈی کارڈ پر موجود ممبر سروس نمبر کو کال کریں۔(TTY/TDD:711)۔

Vietnamese

Quý vị có quyền nhận miễn phí thông tin này và sự trợ giúp bằng ngôn ngữ của quý vị. Hãy gọi cho số Dịch Vụ Thành Viên trên thẻ ID của quý vị để được giúp đỡ. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Yiddish

רופט די מעמבער באדינונגען איר האט די רעכט צו באקומען דעם אינפארמאציע און הילפט אין אייער שפראך בחינם. נומער אויף אייער קארטל פאר הילף (TTY/TDD:711)

Yoruba

O ní ètó láti gba ìwífún yìí kí o sì sèrànwó ní èdè re lófèé. Pe Nómbà àwon ìpèsè omo-egbé lórí káàdì ìdánimò re fún ìrànwó. (TTY/TDD: 711)